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The Fair View Group is pleased to announce the launching of a 
web site dedicated to providing comprehensive and vital information. 
Regardless of where you or your family may reside, the internet will deliver 
it to you.

Of particular importance is the Genealogy Search which records the 
names of all those interred since the establishment of Fair View in 1890. 
The on-line search also includes those interred at Cedar Lawn Memorial 
Park. 

The Fair View Group web site attractively portrays the history of 
Fair View Cemetery, and information regarding pre-need or at-need 
burial arrangements, a printable Walking Tour Map, 25 frequently asked 
questions and answers, and contact information for our staff. 

Historians and family members have found that Fair View Cemetery 
maintains the best-kept historical records of any large public cemetery in 
Virginia. We are pleased that internet technology now allows us to share 
the story of Fair View almost 118 years since its development.

Fair View Announces a Web Site for Information and Genealogy Search

We hope you will  share the web site address below
with others who have an interest in historic

Fair View Cemetery or Cedar Lawn Memorial Park,
and may not receive the annual Fair View newsletter.

www.thefairviewgroup.org

The mention of  his name still brings a smile and fond memories of  perhaps our area’s most  famous 
gentleman ever, “Cousin Irv” Sharp. As notable as the Mill Mountain Star during his career, his  reach  went 
far beyond the Roanoke Valley.

Sharp started his career in 1936 playing piano and singing on WDBJ radio. Soon after  he became an 
announcer. He gained national status in the mid-1940s when a fledgling soft drink company, Dr. Pepper, picked up his country music 
program and aired it on 120 stations coast-to-coast. Many will remember Irv as the “Dr. Pepper Man” awarding Silver Dollars to 
lucky folks throughout our area.

When WDBJ television began broadcasting in 1955, Sharp went with it. He was host to such shows as “Town Crier”, 
“Cartoon Theatre” and “Top O the Morning”. Late in his career at Channel 7, he hosted “Mornin’” along with Artie Levin and 
Dexter Mills.

In the earlier days of  the 40s, 50s and 60s, Irving traveled extensively “in this part of  the country” with Lester Flatt and Earl 
Scruggs, Grandpa Jones, the Wilburn Brothers, Don Reno, Porter Wagner, Roy Hall and Herndon Slicer, among others.

A benevolent man, yet shy to receive praise, Irv received many commendations from organizations including, The American 
Legion, Goodwill Industries, Disabled Veterans, Veterans of  Foreign Wars, United Way and the Senior Citizens Advisory Council.

Irving chose Fair View Cemetery as his final resting place. His wife Mary and children Wendy, Judy and Irv survive him.

Thanks for the Memories.

November 18, 1915 – November 25, 1993

We extend appreciation to Curtis Downey for his contribution of photographs, and 
information about his beloved working associate at WDBJ.



Family Service Counselor: “A rewarding
experience serving families”

Mike Bratcher brought 12 years of 
cemetery experience when he joined The 
Fair View Group this summer.

“It is extremely refreshing to be with 
an organization that truly cares about 
the families we serve,” said Bratcher.

Mike’s responsibilities include 
meeting with the family, coordinating arrangements with 
the funeral home, leading the procession to the gravesite, 
as well as remaining there until interment is complete.

In the days following the service, Mike offers a 
condolence visit to ensure needs have been met and all 
concerns are satisfied. Arrangements may be made at that 
time for selecting a memorial marker.

“I have always believed that you are only as good as 
the people who surround you, and with the dedicated 
management and staff here, I look forward to a long 
and rewarding career with The Fair View Group,” said 
Bratcher.  

During the fall of 2006, seventy new trees were 
planted at Fair View. The major tree-planting project 
included sixty white pines to the east side of the cemetery 
to provide a buffer from the adjoining property.

We are saddened to report that forty-five of the trees 
did not survive the lack of rain combined with intense 
heat. Our dedicated grounds staff made every effort 
to save the trees through reasonable watering, but it 
was necessary to remove them during October. When 
sufficient moisture has been restored, the trees will be 
replaced.

In 2005, plans were announced to construct a new 
equipment, maintenance and storage building to replace 
the 1900 barn. Given the deteriorated condition of the 
barn, portable trailers were rented for safe storage of 
graveside and other equipment.

We extend appreciation to many individuals and 
families who have sent contributions specifically for the 
much-needed project. Fundraising efforts will continue 
and added to the funds earmarked for the new building. 
If you would like to make a tax-deductible contribution 
toward this critical need, please call 540.344.4263.

The Family Service Counselors, management and 
cemetery staff welcome groups throughout the year to 
tour historic Fair View Cemetery.

Radford University regularly schedules a visit for the 
Gerontological Nursing students as a part of their work to 
better understand and deal with the passing of life.

History students from Patrick Henry High School will 
also tour the cemetery to learn of the impact Fair View 
offers relating to regional history.

Historians, Veterans and other organizations have 
been constant with their visits since the establishment 
of the cemetery. The final resting place to thousands 
of Veterans, ten Mayors, members of the Virginia 
Legislature, United States Federal Judiciary, United 
States Congress and many notable families who built 
Roanoke, Fair View is a community treasure and a source 
of genealogical information for citizens of this area and 
beyond.

Should you wish to schedule a group tour, please 
contact the office. It is one way we try to provide a sense 
of history and relate the importance of preserving these 
historic grounds for future generations.

Long Summer Drought Takes 
Toll on Newly Planted Trees

Radford University and Patrick Henry
High School Groups Schedule Visits

Plans for New Equipment Building
Still on Hold Awaiting Funding

The “barn” has served Fair View since the early 1900s
and once stabled the horses that worked the grounds.



Mrs. Jessie Abshire	 Her Family
Charles and Dorlee Allison	 Their Parents and Brother
Billy Almond	 Bobby Almond and Agnes Almond
Billy L. and Nancy R. Altice	 William O. Altice and Effie E. Altice
Mary Jean Armistead	 The Armistead Family
Howard O. Baker	 Terrence T., Sr., Sanna Y. and Sue Baker
D. C.  Balochie	 Balochies at Fair View
Josephine E. Bear	 Her Husband, Clay F. Bear
Anonymous	 Elizabeth and Buddy Beard
R. A. Becker	 The Becker Family
John and Anne Booze	 Frank Q. Linkenauger, Myra L. Gibbs
	 Linkenauger Petty, Joseph W. Petty
Mrs. Mary French Turner Boswell	 Members of the French, Turner and Boswell Families; 	
	 for the new Storage Building
Mr. and Mrs. Alex Bowman	 The Bowman Family
John and Matilda Bradshaw		  ~
Carolyn Brinegar	 Her Mother, Father and Brother; Elsie Bunch Mills,
	 Henry M. Bunch, John E. Mills
Mrs. Ellen S. Broadwater	 The Lehmann and Broadwater Lots; Her husband,
	 Stephen A. Broadwater, their son, Stephen Ralph
	 Broadwater, and additional members of her
	 husband’s family
Mr. George J. Buchanan, Jr.	 Connie Buchanan
Ferne E. (Hall) Cain	 J. Blann and Elizabeth Hall and Family
Henry and Jean Carpenter	 Charles and Anna Mitchell
Martha and C. A. Carper	 The Davis Family
Robert G. and Joanne S. Cassell		  ~
Helen Parker Chocklett	 Harold Chocklett and The M. Lacy Parker Family
Dan A. Chrisman	 Doris B. Chrisman
Ms. Frances H. Claytor	 Edward M. Hammond & May Moir Bouldin Hammond
George W. Copenhaver		  ~
David E. Couk, M. D.	 Mr. and Mrs. W. E. James
Dennis R. Cronk	 J. Russell Cronk
Hazel M. Cronk	 John Russell Cronk
Mr. and Mrs. Sherrill D. Cronk	 Arthur F. and Laura H. Cronk
Junius C., III and Janette S. Davenport		  ~
Joan P. Dilworth	 The Catogni’s and The William Watts, (Bill and Betsy)
Mary Sharpe Divers	 Harold C. (Jack) Divers
Jean D. Equi and E. Wallace Dowdy	 The Dowdy Family and The Nichols Family
Rickie W. Evans	 His Relatives at rest in Fair View
Stanford L. Fellers, Jr.	 Laura Susan Jeter Harris and the J. M. Harris Family
Lucille H. Fink	 Roy B. Hancock
Buford O. Firebaugh	 Gilmore and Mary Firebaugh
Tom Fisher	 Thomas H. and Lelia D. Fisher
Barbara Clark Garrett	 Orren and Claudine Clark
Virginia B. Gillespie	 Edward D. Barton and The Gillespie Family
Sherrell W. Gilmartin		  ~
Louis and Sue Glockner		  ~
Mrs. Jean F. Goodson	 The Harvey White Plot
J. Patrick and Mary Field Green	 The Trout, Davenport and Newsom Families
Lynne C. Greene	 Crosby, Troubs Family
June Price Grey	 Robert and Rosa Price (Parents)
John Max Hancock, Jr.		  ~
Mable Short Harris	 L. Calvin Short and Donald C. Short
Myrteen Cronk Heslep	 J. Russell Cronk
Merita Hartman Hicks	 Alma and Earl Hartman
James S. and Judy Sharp Hill	 Irving Sharp
W. L. Hite  	 W. L. Hite, Sr.
Mr. Edgar and Nancy T. Holdren	 The Murphys
Betty Elgin Holt	 Buren A. and Ora R. Elgin
Alvin Hudson	 Elva Hudson Viar
Darryl Hudson	 Stephen & Sarah Chafin, Thomas Elliott Chafin, 
	 and Wiley & Caudie Hackler
Mr. and Mrs. James F. Hudson	 Henry T., French D. and Virginia D. Hudson, 
	 Buried in Fair View
Mr. and Mrs. Douglas W. Hunley	 Dorothy F. Kern
June B. Hutchison	 Emory and Mabel Baldwin
Paige A. Jennings	 Maurice F. Jennings
Agnes Reid Jenny	 A. P. Jones Family and M. Frederick Jenny
Jean W. Johnson	 Williams, Twilley, Brick families
Lawton Davis Kasey & Frances Minter Mounfield	 The Hunter and Minter Families
John and Ruth Kennett	 The Kennett Family
Dollie Layne		  ~
Mr. William D. Linkenhoker	 G. L. and Derous P. Linkenhoker and 
	 The W. S. Powell Family
Julian H. Lipscomb	 Ralph and Virginia Lipscomb
L. Dorcas Lofland	 Her Family	

Lita A. Lunsford	 The Lunsford Family and Kirk Lunsford, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Lynn	 Robert L. Lynn
Mrs. Miyoko Y. McAllister	 Mr. and Mrs. C. H. McAllister, Mr. S. E. McAllister, 
	 Mr. F. G. McAllister
John Edward McCormick	 John and Ella Hinchee, Grandparents
Mrs. J. S. McCrea	 Mrs. William Henry Turner
Frances M. Mounfield	 Hunter Family
Harold J. Muddiman	 O. L. Muddiman
Mr. and Mrs. H. J. Muddiman	 Mary Virginia Muddiman Perry
Elizabeth H. Muse		  ~
Roger D. Neathawk	 Myrtle Young Neathawk
Emma Read Oppenhimer	 The Read and Wentworth Families
Alphonso Page		  ~
Willard and Hilda Pendleton	 Mr. and Mrs. C. H. Chrisman
Calvin B. Poff	 The Poff Family
Mr. and Mrs. Frederick W. Price	 James Edmond Price
Olivia E. Price	 James Otho Price
Mr. Robert I. Price, Jr.	 Sister June Grey & Family
Mr. and Mrs. John C. Priddy	 Linden Carlisle (Red) and Edith Priddy; 
	 For general care and the new barn
Robert O. Ragland	 The Ragland and Leslie Families
Emily L. Raynor	 For the benefit of Fair View Cemetery
Mrs. Rachel Gold Reed	 Rev. and Mrs. William Gold and 2 Reed Babies
Ms. Eugenie Rees	 Mundy, Rees Families
Howard Reynolds	 The Family of James T. Reynolds
Naomi Ringgold	 William M. Ringgold, Sr.
Mary Tompkins Rock	 George and Thelma Tompkins
June V. Rowlett		  ~
Satter Foundation	 Patricia Templeton Satter
Wendy Sharp Scaggs	 Irving Sharp
Edward and Barbara Scruggs	 Bowles Family
Patrick N. Shaffner	 The Shaffner Family
Irv Sharp	 Irving Sharp
Mary Lee Sharp	 Her husband—the Legendary Irving Sharp
William E. Shearin, Jr.	 Thomas F. Taylor, Minnie B. Taylor and 
	 Marie Taylor Shearin
Madeline P. Shelor	 Samuel N. and Essie Mae Price
English Showalter	 The Staples and Watts Families
Charles R. Shrader	 Joan Hurst Shrader
Simpson Funeral Home	 Staff
Mary Jane Sinex	 Bliss, Rhodes and Snapp Family
Barbara B. Sink	 Skelt E. Sink, Jr.
Barbara N. Smith	 Mary Beatrice Jacobs Newman; toward the 
	 Storage Building
Richard M. and Catherine G. Smith		  ~
Jack B. St. Clair	 Helen Turnbull St. Clair
Marjorie and Carl St. Clair	 Mr. and Mrs. H. L. Wilkes
Martha Roby Stephens	 Dorothy Airheart
Gari Stephenson	 William C. Stephenson III
Alfred and Geraldine Stinnette	 The Stinnette Family
Thomas and Grace Stinnette	 The Stinnette Family
Margaret S. Crumpacker and Dennis Stultz	 Holman and Bettie Stultz, their Grandparents
Annie Mary Swann	 Frances Eugene Skeggs Family and 
	 A. M. Swann, Sr. Family
Arthur M. Swann, Jr.	 Ruby W. Swann (Wife)
Grace Swann	 A. M. Swann Family and F. E. Skeggs Family
Lydia Engleby Taylor	 The Engleby, Roberts and Sothoron Families
Sue Cocke Thrasher	 Minnie, Frances, Clyde and Eleanor Cocke
William D. Trout	 Valery, Gene, Val, Jr. and Jim Trout
United Daughters of the Confederacy,	 39 Confederate soldiers’ graves 
Roanoke Chapter		  and the UDC monument
Mamie P. Vest	 Fair View’s Preservation
Audrey Hatcher Vaughan	 Alton and Jennie Hatcher
Christopher C. Warren	 Frederica Lescure Warren
Shirley Weeks	 Willie Bennett Arnold
Robert and Elizabeth White	 Roland Harvey White
Lucille Whitmire	 C. E. Whitmire Family
Helen T. Whitescarver	 James Carson Greene, her Great-Grandfather
Walter C. Whitlock	 Vicki C. Whitlock
Landon G. Wilkes	 Mr. and Mrs. Herbert L. Wilkes
Barbara Cary Johnston-Willard	 Dr. Sidney Fowler Johnston – Family graves
Mr. William R. Wilson	 Mr.  and Mrs. James A. Wilson
Gerald E. Wizon	 The Frank and Esther Lake Family
Emily and Chip Woodrum	 The Woodrum Family	
M. Lanier and Beverly T. Woodrum	 The Woodrum Family
C. Barry Woodward	 Clinton and Ethel Poff Family/Aileen Poff Woodward
Anonymous Contributors

The Fair View Foundation gratefully acknowledges those who have generously contributed 

to the preservation, maintenance and beautification programs

to preserve Fair View Cemetery for future generations.

NOVEMBER 2006 - OCTOBER 2007

CONTRIBUTOR	 IN HONOR/MEMORY OF	 CONTRIBUTOR	 IN HONOR/MEMORY OF



New Street Signs Coming

In our continuing effort to preserve and enhance the 
beauty of Fair View, new street signs will replace those 
that have faded over time. The streets are an important 
part of Fair View’s history, and the signs are helpful in 
providing directions for visitors wishing to find a family 
plot or gravesite. A Fair View Walking Tour Map is 
available at the cemetery office or can be printed from the 
new web site.

Regarding Burial Vaults and
Memorial Markers

Did you know that you may purchase vaults and 
bronze or granite memorial markers at Fair View? By 
doing so, you are providing funds for the continual care 
and improvements at the Cemetery.

Whether you choose a pre-need or at-need selection, 
we suggest you take the time to compare options and costs 
by calling our office. Many designs are available from 
which to choose. Our courteous staff is always available to 
assist and answer any questions you may have. Markers are 
installed by our own experienced Fair View team.

www.thefairviewgroup.org

RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED

FAIR VIEWFOUNDATION
P. O. Box 6231
Roanoke, VA 24017

The Fair View Foundation has been established 
to receive tax-deductible memorials, gifts and 
contributions of any form, whether it be for a specific 
capital improvement or for the general care of the 
cemetery grounds.

When making memorial gifts, list the name of the 
person in whose memory you give the gift. Please make 
checks payable to:

The Fair View Foundation
P.O. Box 6231 • Roanoke, VA 24017

F. V. Cemetery Company, Inc.
Board of Directors

Dennis R. Cronk, President and Treasurer
Myrteen C. Heslep, Vice President, Secretary

S.L. Fellers, Jr., Director
William C. Stephenson, IV., Director

Bob H. West, Director
Clifton A. Woodrum, Director

Bob H. West, General Manager
540-344-4263 • ddrewry@fvcemetery.com
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